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33. Ali the Persian and the Kurd Sharper ccxciv.It chanced one day that they sallied forth to stop the way and fell in upon a caravan in the night;
but the people of the caravan were on their guard; so they joined battle with the robbers and overcame them and slew them and the boy fell
wounded and abode cast down in that place till the morrow, when he opened his eyes and finding his comrades slain, lifted himself up and rose to
walk in the way. Presently, there met him a man, a treasure-seeker, and said to him, 'Whither goest thou, O youth?' So he told him what had betided
him and the other said, 'Be of good heart, for that [the season of] thy fair fortune is come and God bringeth thee joy and solace. I am one who am in
quest of a hidden treasure, wherein is vast wealth. So come with me, that thou mayst help me, and I will give thee wealth, wherewith thou shalt
provide thyself thy life long.' Then he carried the youth to his dwelling and dressed his wound, and he abode with him some days, till he was
rested; when he took him and two beasts and all that he needed, and they fared on till they came to a precipitous mountain..88. The Thief turned
Merchant and the other Thief cccxcviii.28. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-surgeon cclxxiii.Next morning, the old woman said to him, 'When
the lady cometh to thee, do thou arise and kiss her hand and say to her, "I am a strange man and indeed cold and hunger slay me;" so haply she may
give thee somewhat that thou mayst expend upon thy case.' And he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she took him by the hand and
carrying him without her house, seated him at the door. As he sat, behold, the lady came up to him, whereupon the old woman rose to her and
Selim kissed her hand and offered up prayers for her. Then he looked on her and when he saw her, he knew her for his wife; so he cried out and
wept and groaned and lamented; whereupon she came up to him and cast herself upon him; for indeed she knew him with all knowledge, even as
he knew her. So she laid hold of him and embraced him and called to her serving-men and attendants and those who were about her; and they took
him up and carried him forth of that place..13. The Wolf and the Fox cxlviii.? ? ? ? ? Is there a man of you will come, that I may heal his paint With
blows right profitful for him who's sick for lust of fight?.150. The Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty and her Daughter Zeyneb the Trickstress
dcxcviii.King Bekhtzeman, Story of, i. 115..Then came forward the thirteenth officer and said, 'I will tell you a story that a man of my friends told
me. (Quoth he).59. El Mutelemmis and his Wife Umeimeh dcxlviii.Meinsoun drank off his cup and said to her, 'Well done, O perfect of attributes!'
Then he signed to her and was absent awhile, after which he returned and with him a tray of jewels worth an hundred thousand dinars, [which he
gave to Tuhfeh]. So Kemeriyeh arose and bade her slave-girl open the closet behind her, wherein she laid all that wealth. Then she delivered the
key to Tuhfeh, saying, 'All that cometh to thee of riches, lay thou in this closet that is by thy side, and after the festival, it shall be carried to thy
palace on the heads of the Jinn.' Tuhfeh kissed her hand, and another king, by name Munir, took the cup and filling it, said to her, 'O fair one, sing
to me over my cup upon the jasmine.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and improvised the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? She let him taste her
honey and wine (183) before his death: This was his last of victual until the Judgment Day..?STORY OF THE HAWK AND THE LOCUST..The
company marvelled at this story with the utmost wonderment, and the eleventh officer rose and said, 'I know a story yet rarer than this: but it
happened not to myself..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother cxlv.? ? ? ? ? Tis gazed at for its slender swaying shape And
cherished for its symmetry and sheen..They have shut out thy person from my sight, iii. 43..Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The, iii.
203..Indeed, many of the notables of the people have sought her of me in marriage, but I would not marry her to any, for that, one night, I saw, in a
dream, the balance aforesaid set up and men and women being weighed, one against the other, therein, and meseemed I saw thee [and her] and it
was said to me, "This is such a man, (217) the allotted portion of such a woman." (218) Wherefore I knew that God the Most High had allotted unto
her none other than thyself, and I choose rather to marry thee to her in my lifetime than that thou shouldst marry her after my death.'.Actions, Of
the Issues of Good and Evil, i. 103..? ? ? ? ? x. The King and his Chamberlain's Wife dccccxvii.The Khalif smiled and said to his eunuch, "O
Mesrour, verily women are little of wit. I conjure thee, by Allah, say, was not Aboulhusn with me but now?" ["Yes, O Commander of the Faithful,"
answered Mesrour] Quoth the Lady Zubeideh, laughing from a heart full of wrath, "Wilt thou not leave thy jesting? Is it not enough that Aboulhusn
is dead, but thou must kill my slave-girl also and bereave us of the two and style me little of wit?" "Indeed," answered the Khalif, "it is Nuzhet el
Fuad who is dead." And Zubeideh said, "Indeed he hath not been with thee, nor hast thou seen him, and none was with me but now but Nuzhet el
Fuad, and she sorrowful, weeping, with her clothes torn. I exhorted her to patience and gave her a hundred dinars and a piece of silk; and indeed I
was awaiting thy coming, so I might condole with thee for thy boon- companion Aboulhusn el Khelia, and was about to send for thee." The Khalif
laughed and said, "None is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad;" and she, "No, no, my lord; none is dead but Aboulhusn."."O king," answered the youth, "I
hope for succour only from God, not from created beings: if He aid me, none can avail to harm me, and if He be with me and on my side, because
of the truth, who is it I shall fear, because of falsehood? Indeed, I have made my intent with God a pure and sincere intent and have severed my
expectation from the help of the creature; and whoso seeketh help [of God] findeth of his desire that which Bekhtzeman found." Quoth the king,
"Who was Bekhtzeman and what is his story?" "O king," replied the youth,.90. The Devout Prince cccci.? ? ? ? ? The best of all religions your love
is, for in you Are love and life made easeful, untroubled and sincere..Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari
and the, ii. 117..As for King El Aziz, he lived after this seven years and was admitted to the mercy of God the Most High; whereupon his son El
Abbas carried him forth to burial on such wise as beseemeth unto kings and let make recitations and readings of the Koran, in whole or in part, over
his tomb. He kept up the mourning for his father a full-told month, at the end of which time he sat down on the throne of the kingship and judged
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and did justice and distributed silver and gold. Moreover, he loosed all who were in the prisons and abolished grievances and customs dues and did
the oppressed justice of the oppressor; wherefore the people prayed for him and loved him and invoked on him endurance of glory and kingship
and length of continuance [on life] and eternity of prosperity and happiness. Moreover, the troops submitted to him and the hosts from all parts of
the kingdom, and there came to him presents from all the lands. The kings obeyed him and many were his troops and his grandees, and his subjects
lived with him the most easeful and prosperous of lives..So King Suleiman Shah made answer unto Caesar with 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then
he arose and despatched her to him, and Cassar went in to her and found her overpassing the description wherewithal they had described her to
him; wherefore he loved her with an exceeding love and preferred her over all his women and his love for Suleiman Shah was magnified; but Shah
Khatoun's heart still clave to her son and she could say nought. As for Suleiman Shah's rebellious son, Belehwan, when he saw that Shah Khatoun
had married the king of the Greeks, this was grievous to him and he despaired of her. Meanwhile, his father Suleiman Shah kept strait watch over
the child and cherished him and named him Melik Shah, after the name of his father. When he reached the age of ten, he made the folk swear fealty
to him and appointed him his heir apparent, and after some days, [the hour of] the old king's admission [to the mercy of God] drew near and he
died..Now the children had entered the coppice, to make water, and there was there a forest of trees, wherein, if a horseman entered, he might
wander by the week, [before finding his way out], for none knew the first thereof from the last. So the boys entered therein and knew not how they
should return and went astray in that wood, to an end that was willed of God the Most High, whilst their father sought them, but found them not. So
he returned to their mother and they abode weeping for their children. As for these latter, when they entered the wood, it swallowed them up and
they went wandering in it many days, knowing not where they had entered, till they came forth, at another side, upon the open country..When the
Khalif heard these his verses, he was moved to exceeding delight and taking the cup, drank it off, and they ceased not to drink and carouse till the
wine rose to their heads. Then said Aboulhusn to the Khalif, "O boon-companion mine, of a truth I am perplexed concerning my affair, for
meseemed I was Commander of the Faithful and ruled and gave gifts and largesse, and in very deed, O my brother, it was not a dream." "These
were the delusions of sleep," answered the Khalif and crumbling a piece of henbane into the cup, said to him, "By my life, do thou drink this cup."
And Aboulhusn said, "Surely I will drink it from thy hand." Then he took the cup from the Khalifs hand and drank it off, and no sooner had it
settled in his belly than his head forewent his feet [and he fell down senseless]..Presently, in came the draper, at the hour of evening prayer, and
sitting down in the place where the old woman had prayed, looked about him and espied the turban. He knew it [for that which he had that day sold
to the young man] and misdoubted of the case, wherefore anger appeared in his face and he was wroth with his wife and reviled her and abode his
day and his night, without speaking to her, what while she knew not the cause of his anger. Then she looked and seeing the turban-cloth before him
and noting the traces of burning thereon, understood that his anger was on account of this and concluded that he was wroth because it was
burnt..Marriage to the Poor Old Man, The Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in, i. 247..? ? ? ? ? An if I live, in love of her I'll live, and if I die
Of love and longing for her sight, O rare! O excellent!.? ? ? ? ? Quoth he, what while from out his hair the morning glimmered white, "This, this is
life indeed, except, alas! it doth not stay.".10. The Enchanted Horse ccxlir.Then said the prince to him, 'Make ready to go with me to my country.'
So he made ready and went with the prince till he drew near the frontiers of his father's kingdom, where the people received him with the utmost
honour and sent to acquaint his father with his son's coming. The king came out to meet him and they entreated the goldsmith with honour. The
prince abode awhile with his father, then set out, [he and the goldsmith] to return to the country of the fair one, the daughter of the King of Hind;
but there met him robbers by the way and he fought the sorest of battles and was slain. The goldsmith buried him and marked his grave (229) and
returned, sorrowing and distraught to his own country, without telling any of the prince's death..? ? ? ? ? Upon the parting day our loves from us did
fare And left us to endure estrangement and despair..? ? ? ? ? The dwellings, indeed, one and all, I adorned, Bewildered and dazed with delight at
your view;.I saw thee, O thou best of all the human race, display, i. 46..? ? ? ? ? Let destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare And lie
thou down to sleep by night, with heart devoid of care;.Now the merchant their father lay asleep in the ship, and the crying of the boys troubled
him; so he rose to call out to them [and silence them] and let the purse [with the thousand dinars therein] fall among the bales of merchandise. He
sought for it and finding it not, buffeted his head and seized upon the boys, saying, 'None took the purse but you. Ye were playing about the bales,
so ye might steal somewhat, and there was none here but you.' Then he took a staff and laying hold of the children, fell to beating them and
flogging them, whilst they wept, and the sailors came round about them and said, 'The boys of this island are all thieves and robbers.' Then, of the
greatness of the merchant's wrath, he swore that, if they brought not out the purse, he would drown them in the sea; so when [by reason of their
denial] his oath became binding upon him, he took the two boys and lashing them [each] to a bundle of reeds, cast them into the sea..Merry Jest of
a Thief, A, ii. 186..145. The Bedouin and his Wife dcxci.There was once a king of the kings, who had a high palace, overlooking a prison of his,
and he used to hear in the night one saying, 'O Ever-present Deliverer, O Thou whose relief is nigh, relieve Thou me!' One day the king waxed
wroth and said, "Yonder fool looketh for relief from [the consequences of] his crime. 'Then said he to his officers, 'Who is in yonder prison?' And
they answered, 'Folk upon whom blood hath been found.' (139) So the king bade bring the man in question before him and said to him, 'O fool,
little of wit, how shall thou be delivered from this prison, seeing that thine offence is great?' Then he committed him to a company of his guards
and said to them, 'Take this fellow and crucify him without the city.'.The Khalif marvelled at my speech and said, 'How great is this king! Indeed,
his letter testifieth of him; and as for the magnificence of his dominion, thou hast acquainted us with that which thou hast seen; so, by Allah, he
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hath been given both wisdom and dominion.' Then he bestowed on me largesse and dismissed me, so I returned to my house and paid the poor-rate
(216) and gave alms and abode in my former easy and pleasant case, forgetting the grievous stresses I had suffered. Yea, I cast out from my heart
the cares of travel and traffic and put away travail from my thought and gave myself up to eating and drinking and pleasure and delight.".The
damsel rejoiced, when the old man returned to her with the lute, and taking it from him, tuned its strings and sang the following verses:.The
Twenty-Second Night of the Month..Now, when the draper saw the turban-cloth, he resolved to put away his wife and waited but till he should get
together that which was obligatory on him of the dowry and what not else, (56) for fear of her people. When the old woman arose in the morning,
she took the young man and carried him to the draper's house. The wife opened the door to her and the ill-omened old woman entered with him and
said to the lady, "Go, fetch that which thou wouldst have fine-drawn and give it to my son." So saying, she locked the door on her, whereupon the
young man forced her and did his occasion of her and went forth. Then said the old woman to her, "Know that this is my son and that he loved thee
with an exceeding love and was like to lose his life for longing after thee. So I practised on thee with this device and came to thee with this
turban-cloth, which is not thy husband's, but my son's. Now have I accomplished my desire; so do thou trust in me and I will put a trick on thy
husband for the setting thee right with him, and thou wilt be obedient to me and to him and to my son." (57) And the wife answered, saying, "It is
well. Do so.".? ? ? ? ? b. The Cook's Story (238) cxxi.To return to the queen his wife. When the Magian fled with her, he proffered himself to her
and lavished unto her wealth galore, but she rejected his suit and was like to slay herself for chagrin at that which had befallen and for grief for her
separation from her husband. Moreover, she refused meat and drink and offered to cast herself into the sea; but the Magian shackled her and
straitened her and clad her in a gown of wool and said to her, 'I will continue thee in misery and abjection till thou obey me and consent to my
wishes.' So she took patience and looked for God to deliver her from the hand of that accursed one; and she ceased not to travel with him from
place to place till he came with her to the city wherein her husband was king and his goods were put under seal..? ? ? ? ? Whenas its jar was
opened, the singers prostrate fell In worship of its brightness, it shone so wonder-clear..The company marvelled at this story and at the doings of
women. Then came forward a fourth officer and said, 'Verily, that which hath betided me of strange adventures is yet more extraordinary than this;
and it was on this wise..Presently, in came Mesrour the eunuch to him and saluted him and seeing Nuzhet el Fuad stretched out, uncovered her face
and said, "There is no god but God! Our sister Nuzhet el Fuad is dead. How sudden was the [stroke of] destiny! May God have mercy on thee and
acquit thee of responsibility!" Then he returned and related what had passed before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, and he laughing. "O
accursed one,' said the Khalif, "is this a time for laughter? Tell us which is dead of them." "By Allah, O my lord," answered Mesrour, "Aboulhusn
is well and none is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad." Quoth the Khalif to Zubeideh, "Thou hast lost thy pavilion in thy play," and he laughed at her and
said to Mesrour, "O Mesrour, tell her what thou sawest." "Verily, O my lady," said the eunuch, "I ran without ceasing till I came in to Aboulhusn in
his house and found Nuzhet el Fuad lying dead and Aboulhusn sitting at her head, weeping. I saluted him and condoled with him and sat down by
his side and uncovered the face of Nuzhet el Fuad and saw her dead and her face swollen. So I said to him, 'Carry her out forthright [to burial], so
we may pray over her.' He answered, 'It is well;' and I left him to lay her out and came hither, that I might tell you the news.".Presently, up came
the old woman, whereupon the young man sprang to his feet and laying hold of her, demanded of her the turban-cloth. Quoth she, "Know that I
entered one of the houses and made the ablution and prayed in the place of prayer; and I forgot the turban-cloth there and went out. Now I know
not the house in which I prayed, nor have I been directed (59) thereto, and I go round about every day till the night, so haply I may light on it, for I
know not its owner." When the draper heard this, he said to the old woman, "Verily, Allah restoreth unto thee vhat which thou hast lost. Rejoice,
for the turban-cloth is with me and in my house." And he arose forthright and gave her the turban-cloth, as it was. She gave it to the young man,
and the draper made his peace with his wife and gave her raiment and jewellery, [by way of peace-offering], till she was content and her heart was
appeased. (60).9. Noureddin Ali and the Damsel Ennis el Jelis clxxxi.When King Kisra heard this, he redoubled in loveliking for her and affection
and said to her, 'Do what thou wilt.' So he let bring a litter and carrying her therein to his dwelling-place, married her and entreated her with the
utmost honour. Then he sent a great army to King Dadbin and fetching him and his vizier and the chamberlain, caused bring them before him,
unknowing what he purposed with them. Moreover, he caused set up for Arwa a pavilion in the courtyard of his palace and she entered therein and
let down the curtain before herself. When the servants had set their seats and they had seated themselves, Arwa raised a corner of the curtain and
said, 'O Kardan, rise to thy feet, for it befitteth not that thou sit in the like of this assembly, before this mighty King Kisra.' When the vizier heard
these words, his heart quaked and his joints were loosened and of his fear, he rose to his feet. Then said she to him, 'By the virtue of Him who hath
made thee stand in this place of standing [up to judgment], and thou abject and humiliated, I conjure thee speak the truth and say what prompted
thee to lie against me and cause me go forth from my house and from the hand of my husband and made thee practise thus against a man, (117) a
true believer, and slay him. This is no place wherein leasing availeth nor may prevarication be therein.'.I kissed his hand and thanked him, and as I
was walking about, [waiting,] up came the guards and eunuchs with the women, who were weeping and crying out and taking leave of one another.
The eunuchs cried out to us, whereupon we came with the boat, and they said to the boatman, "Who is this?" "This is my mate," answered he,
"[whom I have brought,] to help me, so one of us may keep the boat, whilst another doth your service." Then they brought out to us the women,
one by one, saying, "Throw them [in] by the Island;" and we answered, "It is well." Now each of them was shackled and they had made a jar of
sand fast about her neck. We did as the eunuchs bade us and ceased not to take the women, one after another, and cast them in, till they gave us my
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mistress and I winked to my comrade. So we took her and carried her out into mid-stream, where I gave her the empty calabashes (188) and said to
her, "Wait for me at the mouth of the canal." Then we cast her in, after we had loosed the jar of sand from her neck and done off her fetters, and
returned..Shehrzad and Shehriyar, ii. 111, iii. 141, 157..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police cccxliii.61. Abou Nuwas with the
three Boys and the Khalif Haroun er Reshid ccclxxxi.It is as the jasmine, when it I espy, ii. 236..Then they attired Dinarzad in a dress of blue
brocade and she became as she were the full moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the first dress, before King
Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and well-nigh took leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught with love for her,
whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was as saith of her one of her describers in the following verses:.37. Abou Mohammed the Lazy ccc.?THE
SEVENTH OFFICER'S STORY..When the troops entered Baghdad, each of them alighted in his pavilion, whilst El Abbas encamped apart in a
place near the Tigris and commanded to slaughter for the troops, each day, that which should suffice them of oxen and sheep and bake them bread
and spread the tables. So the folk ceased not to come to him and eat of his banquet. Moreover, all the people of the country came to him with
presents and rarities and he requited them many times the like of their gifts, so that the lands were filled with his tidings and the report of him was
bruited abroad among the folk of the deserts and the cities..End of vol. II..TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF
THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor
cclxiii.? ? ? ? ? El Abbas from Akil his stead is come again; Prize hath he made of steeds and many a baggage-train;.? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Chief
of the Boulac Police cccxliv.? ? ? ? ? l. The Twelfth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.On the third day I said to myself, "Thou art mad or witless!" For I
was going about in quest of a woman who knew me and I knew her not, seeing that indeed she was veiled, [whenas I saw her]. Then I went round
about the third day till the hour of afternoon prayer, and sore was my concern and my chagrin, for I knew that there abode to me of my life but [till]
the morrow, when the chief of the police would seek me. When it was the time of sundown, I passed through one of the streets, and beheld a
woman at a window. Her door was ajar and she was clapping her hands and casting furtive glances at me, as who should say, "Come up by the
door." So I went up, without suspicion, and when I entered, she rose and clasped me to her breast 1 marvelled at her affair and she said to me, "I am
she whom thou depositedst with Amin el Hukm." Quoth I to her, "O my sister, I have been going round and round in quest of thee, for indeed thou
hast done a deed that will be chronicled in history and hast cast me into slaughter (100) on thine account." "Sayst thou this to me," asked she, "and
thou captain of men?" And I answered, "How should I not be troubled, seeing that I am in concern [for an affair] that I turn over and over [in my
mind], more by token that I abide my day long going about [searching for thee] and in the night I watch its stars [for wakefulness]?" Quoth she,
"Nought shall betide but good, and thou shalt get the better of him.".WP="BR1">.Then El Abbas took leave of the king and went away to his own
house. Now it befell that he passed under the palace of Mariyeh the king's daughter, and she was sitting at a window. He chanced to look round and
his eyes met those of the princess, whereupon his wit departed and he was like to swoon away, whilst his colour changed and he said, "Verily, we
are God's and to Him we return!" But he feared for himself lest estrangement betide him; so he concealed his secret and discovered not his case to
any of the creatures of God the Most High. When he reached his house, his servant Aamir said to him, "O my lord, I seek refuge for thee with God
from change of colour! Hath there betided thee a pain from God the Most High or hath aught of vexation befallen thee? Verily, sickness hath an
end and patience doth away vexation." But the prince returned him no answer. Then he brought out inkhorn [and pen] and paper and wrote the
following verses:.? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story cxxxvi.His love he'd have hid, but his tears denounced him to the spy, iii. 42.? ? ? ? ? My fortitude
fails, my endeavour is vain; My bosom is straitened. To Thee, I complain,.Officer's Story, The Thirteenth, ii. 181..Meanwhile, news came to his
wife that her husband had taken service with King Such-an-one; so she arose and taking her two sons, (for she had given birth to twin boys in his
absence,) set out for those parts. As fate would have it, they happened upon an island and her husband came thither that very night in the ship.
[When the woman heard of the coming of the ship], she said to her children, 'This ship cometh from the country where your father is; so go ye to
the sea-shore, that ye may enquire of him.' So they repaired to the sea-shore and [going up into the ship], fell to playing about it and occupied
themselves with their play till the evening..Then he turned to the viziers and said to them, "Out on ye! What liars ye are! What excuse is left you?"
"O king," answered they, "there abideth no excuse for us and our sin hath fallen upon us and broken us in pieces. Indeed we purposed evil to this
youth and it hath reverted upon us, and we plotted mischief against him and it hath overtaken us; yea, we digged a pit for him and have fallen
ourselves therein." So the king bade hoist up the viziers upon the gibbets and crucify them there, for that God is just and ordaineth that which is
right. Then Azadbekht and his wife and son abode in joyance and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and they died all;
and extolled be the perfection of the [Ever-]Living One, who dieth not, to whom be glory and whose mercy be upon us for ever and ever! Amen..?
? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman dccccxviii.? ? ? ? ? Beard of the old he-goat, the one-eyed, what shall be My saying of a knave, his fashion and
degree?.The young man marvelled at his story and lay the night with him; and when he arose in the morning, he found his strays. So he took them
and returning [to his family.], acquainted them with what he had seen and that which had betided him. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more
marvellous or rarer than the story of the king who lost kingdom and wealth and wife and children and God restored them unto him and requited
him with a kingdom more magnificent than that which he had lost and goodlier and rarer and greater of wealth and elevation.".Unjust King and the
Tither, The, i. 272.As they were thus engaged, behold, up came the dancers and mountebanks, with their pipes and drums, whilst one of their
number forewent them, with a great banner in his hand, and played all manner antics with his voice and limbs. When they came to the Courthouse,
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the Cadi exclaimed, "I seek refuge with God from yonder Satans!" And the merchant laughed, but said nothing. Then they entered and saluting his
highness the Cadi, kissed Alaeddin's hands and said, "God's blessing on thee, O son of our uncle! Indeed, thou solacest our eyes in that which thou
dost, and we beseech God to cause the glory of our lord the Cadi to endure, who hath honoured us by admitting thee to his alliance and allotted us a
part in his high rank and dignity." When the Cadi heard this talk, it bewildered his wit and he was confounded and his face flushed with anger and
he said to his son-in-law, "What words are these?" Quoth the merchant, "Knowest thou not, O my lord, that I am of this tribe? Indeed this man is
the son of my mother's brother and that other the son of my father's brother, and I am only reckoned of the merchants [by courtesy]!".Khalif, El
Mamoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the, iii. 171..Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against
Persistent Ill, i. 70..Accordingly, Ishac bade admit her; so she entered, and when her eyes fell upon the Commander of the Faithful, she kissed the
earth before him and said, 'Peace be upon thee, O Commander of the Faithful and asylum of the people of the faith and reviver of justice among all
creatures! May God make plain the treading of thy feet and vouchsafe thee enjoyment of that which He hath bestowed on thee and make Paradise
thy harbourage and the fire that of thine enemies!' Quoth Er Reshid, 'And on thee be peace, O damsel! Sit.' So she sat down and he bade her sing;
whereupon she took the lute and tightening its strings, played thereon in many modes, so that the Commander of the Faithful and Jaafer were
confounded and like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? The curtain of delight, perforce,
we've lifted through the friend, (143) For tidings of great joy, indeed, there came to us of late..50. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Merchant's Sister
Night ccxlvi.Accordingly the nurse returned to El Abbas, without letter or answer; and when she came in to him, he saw that she was troubled and
noted the marks of chagrin on her face; so he said to her, "What is this plight?" Quoth she, "I cannot set out to thee that which Mariyeh said; for
indeed she charged me return to thee without letter or answer." "O nurse of kings," rejoined El Abbas, "I would have thee carry her this letter and
return not to her without it." Then he took inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.Meanwhile, El Abbas betook himself to his father's
camp, which was pitched in the Green Meadow, by the side of the Tigris, and none might make his way between the tents, for the much
interlacement of the tent-ropes. When the prince reached the first of the tents, the guards and servants came out to meet him from all sides and
escorted him till he drew near the sitting-place of his father, who knew of his coming. So he issued forth of his pavilion and coming to meet his
son, kissed him and made much of him. Then they returned together to the royal pavilion and when they had seated themselves and the guards had
taken up their station in attendance on them, the king said to El Abbas, "O my son, make ready thine affair, so we may go to our own land, for that
the folk in our absence are become as they were sheep without a shepherd." El Abbas looked at his father and wept till he swooned away, and when
he recovered from his swoon, he improvised and recited the following verses:.Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, Jaafer ben Yehya, and, i.
183..?STORY OF THE THIEF AND THE WOMAN..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clxiv.Then she took the lute and
smote thereon, after the fashion she had learnt from the Sheikh Iblis, so that Er Reshid's wit was dazed for excess of delight and his understanding
was confounded for joy; after which she improvised and sang the following verses:.When King Shah Bekht heard this story, it pleased him and he
bade the vizier go away to his own house..? ? ? ? ? A fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, They'd leave their idols and her face for only
Lord would know;.? ? ? ? ? To whom save thee shall I complain, of whom relief implore, Whose image came to visit me, what while in dreams I
lay?.The Twenty-First Night of the Month..113. The Angel of Death with the Proud King and the Devout Man cccclxii.? ? ? ? ? Ye chide at one
who weepeth for troubles ever new; Needs must th' afflicted warble the woes that make him rue..40. The Khalif El Mamoun and the Strange Doctor
cccvi.One day, there came a traveller and seeing the picture, said, 'There is no god but God! My brother wrought this picture.' So the king sent for
him and questioned him of the affair of the picture and where was he who had wrought it. 'O my lord,' answered the traveller, 'we are two brothers
and one of us went to the land of Hind and fell in love with the king's daughter of the country, and it is she who is the original of the portrait. In
every city he entereth, he painteth her portrait, and I follow him, and long is my journey.' When the king's son heard this, he said,'Needs must I
travel to this damsel.' So he took all manner rarities and store of riches and journeyed days and nights till he entered the land of Hind, nor did he
win thereto save after sore travail. Then he enquired of the King of Hind and he also heard of him..So, on the morrow, she made her ready and
donning the costliest of apparel, adorned herself with the most magnificent of ornaments and the highest of price and stained her hands with henna.
Then she let down her tresses upon her shoulders and went forth, walking along with coquettish swimming gait and amorous grace, followed by her
slave-girls, till she came to the young merchant's shop and sitting down thereat, under colour of seeking stuffs, saluted him and demanded of him
somewhat of merchandise. So he brought out to her various kinds of stuffs and she took them and turned them over, talking with him the while.
Then said she to him, "Look at the goodliness of my shape and my symmetry. Seest thou in me any default?" And he answered, "No, O my lady."
"Is it lawful," continued she, "in any one that he should slander me and say that I am humpbacked?".When it was the Nine hundred and thirtieth
Night, Shehrzad said, "O king, there is present in my thought a story which treateth of women's craft and wherein is a warning to whoso will be
warned and an admonishment to whoso will be admonished and whoso hath discernment; but I fear lest the hearing of this lessen me with the king
and lower my rank in his esteem; yet I hope that this will not be, for that it is a rare story. Women are indeed corruptresses; their craft and their
cunning may not be set out nor their wiles known. Men enjoy their company and are not careful to uphold them [in the right way], neither do they
watch over them with all vigilance, but enjoy their company and take that which is agreeable and pay no heed to that which is other than this.
Indeed, they are like unto the crooked rib, which if thou go about to straighten, thou distortest it, and which if thou persist in seeking to redress,
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thou breakest it; wherefore it behoveth the man of understanding to be silent concerning them.".When the king heard this story, he renounced his
purpose of putting the vizier to death and his soul prompted him to continue him on life. So he bade him go away to his house..? ? ? ? ? In the wide
world no house thou hast, a homeless wanderer thou: To thine own place thou shall be borne, an object for lament. (88).? ? ? ? ? Most like a wand
of emerald my shape it is, trow I; Amongst the fragrant flow'rets there's none with me can vie..Temam (Abou), Story of Ilan Shah and, i. 126..? ? ?
? ? h. The Serpent-Charmer and his Wife dcxiv.? ? ? ? ? d. The Eldest Lady's Story xvii.David and Solomon, i. 275..? ? ? ? ? To whom shall I
complain of what is in my soul, Now thou art gone and I my pillow must forswear?.Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii. 5..? ? ? ? ? Yea,
for the perfidies of Fate and sev'rance I'm become Even as was Bishr (85) of old time with Hind, (86) a fearful swain;.? ? ? ? ? Though they their
journey's goal, alas I have hidden, in their track Still will I follow on until the very planets wane..60. Uns el Wujoud and the Vizier's Daughter
Rose-in-bud ccclxxi.If I must die, then welcome death to heal, iii. 23..? ? ? ? ? Our Lord, after sev'rance, with them hath conjoined us, for he who
doth good Shall ne'er disappointed abide and kindnesses kindness entail..When the king heard their speech, he bade the crier make proclamation in
the thoroughfares of the city that the troops should prepare [for the march] and that the horsemen should mount and the footmen come forth; nor
was it but the twinkling of the eye ere the drums beat and the trumpets sounded; and scarce was the forenoon of the day passed when the city was
blocked with horse and foot. So the king passed them in review and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand in number, horsemen and
footmen. He bade them go forth to the enemy and gave the commandment over them to Said ibn el Wakidi, a doughty cavalier and a valiant man of
war. So the horsemen set out and fared on along the bank of the Tigris..? ? ? ? ? My place is the place of the fillet and pearls And the fair are most
featly with jasmine bedight,.When the king heard his vizier's story, he was assured that he would not slay him and said, "I will have patience with
him, so I may get of him the story of the rich man and his wasteful heir." And he bade him depart to his own house..? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of
Sindbad the Sailor.When the damsel (215) saw me in this plight, she said to me, "O man, tell me thy story, for, by Allah, an I may avail to thy
deliverance, I will assuredly further thee thereto." I gave ear to her speech and put faith in her loyalty and told her the story of the damsel whom I
had seen [at the lattice] and how I had fallen in love with her; whereupon quoth she, "If the girl belong to me, that which I possess is thine, and if
she belong to my father, I will demand her of him and deliver her to thee." Then she fell to calling slave-girl after slave-girl and showing them to
me, till I saw the damsel whom I loved and said, "This is she." Quoth my wife, "Let not thy heart be troubled, for this is my slave-girl. My father
gave her to me and I give her to thee. So comfort thyself and be of good heart and cheerful eye.".There was once, of old days and in bygone ages
and times, a king of the kings of the Persians, who was passionately addicted to the love of women. His courtiers bespoke him of the wife of a
chamberlain of his chamberlains, for that she was endowed with beauty and loveliness and perfection, and this prompted him to go in to her. When
she saw him, she knew him and said to him, 'What prompteth the king unto this that he doth?' And he answered, saying, 'Verily, I yearn after thee
with an exceeding yearning and needs must I enjoy thy favours.' And he gave her of wealth that after the like whereof women hanker; but she said,
'I cannot do that whereof the king speaketh, for fear of my husband.' And she refused herself to him with the most rigorous of refusals and would
not do his desire. So the king went out, full of wrath, and forgot his girdle in the place..? ? ? ? ? If the rose be entitled the pride of the morn, Before
me nor after she wins it, I ween..Credulous Husband, The, i. 270..146. The Lovers of Bassora dcxciii.Then he looked at her and seeing her eyes
fixed on the young Damascene, for that in very deed he had ravished her with his beauty and grace, went up to the latter and said to him, "O my
lord, art thou a looker-on or a buyer? Tell me." Quoth Noureddin, "I am both looker-on and buyer. Wilt thou sell me yonder slave-girl for sixteen
hundred dinars?" And he pulled out the purse of gold. So the dealer returned, dancing and clapping his hands and saying, "So be it, so be it, or not
[at all]!" Then he came to the damsel and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, shall I sell thee to yonder young Damascene for sixteen hundred dinars?"
But she answered, "No," of shamefastness before her master and the bystanders; whereupon the people of the bazaar and the slave-merchant
departed, and Abou Nuwas and Ali Noureddin arose and went each his own way, whilst the damsel returned to her master's house, full of love for
the young Damascene.
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